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Chairman Stephenson called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m.  All Committee members were present.  Councilor Weeks led the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Item #13-15 – Z-20-14 – Six Forks Road Conditional Use District
The following information was contained in the agenda packet:

This item was presented to the City Council on September 1, 2015.  This is a request to rezone approximately 1.6 acres of land from Residential-4 (R-4) to Office Mixed Use-Three Stories-Parking Limited Conditional Use (OX-3-PL CU).


The submitted zoning conditions dated July 31, 2015 would restrict certain uses, limit driveway access on Six Forks Road, require a transit easement and shelter, limit the hours for trash pickup and specify location for trash receptacles, and restrict outdoor lighting.  The applicant has offered conditions related to building transparency, landscape buffers, and the use of a portion of the property adjacent to neighboring residential.  The applicant has also submitted a condition that would require the developer to submit an application for traffic calming on Northwood Drive.

The Planning Commission reviewed this request and found that while it is inconsistent with the Future Land Use Map, it is consistent with the 2030 Comprehensive Plan.

Because the public hearing has not yet been held, zoning conditions may be amended, and can be amended to be less restrictive.

Planner II Doug Hill presented this case with the assistance of a PowerPoint presentation.  The subject property consists of three parcels located at the southeast corner of the intersection of Six Forks Road and Northwood Drive.  Two parcels are accessed primarily from Six Forks Road and the easternmost parcel is accessed primarily from Northwood Drive.  All are currently zoned R-4 with single-family homes.  Slides included the existing zoning map showing the three parcels, O&I parcels adjacent to and south of the property (North Fork office condominiums and Capital Towers senior housing) as well as single family residences (majority of the properties to the north and the south, as well as further to the west) and R-4 across the street (mainly church campuses); aerial view of the site showing its location and the nearby uses (provides an idea of the relative height of the area buildings); ground views of and around the site; area topography (adjoining property to east is a gathering point for stormwater runoff; lot of space behind the two existing buildings before one gets to the adjacent residence to the east that fronts exclusively on Northwood Drive); area streets and their shared networking of which Northwood Drive is a part; summary of proposed conditions; and existing versus proposed zoning.

Existing v. Proposed Zoning





Existing Zoning


Proposed Zoning

	Residential Density (max)
	3.8 dwellings per acre

(up to 6 units total)
	29.75 dwellings per acre

(up to 47 units total)

	Setbacks


Front


Side


Rear
	30'

10'

30'
	Per Parking Limited Frontage:

Min. 50% of building w/n 100 ft

Min. 25% of building w/n 100 ft

50 feet (per Transition Zones)

	Retail Intensity Permitted
	(not permitted)
	(not permitted, per conditions)

	Office Intensity Permitted
	(not permitted)
	30,000 sf (per conditions)


Summary of Proposed Conditions

1.
Certain uses prohibited.

2.
Driveway access from Six Forks Road prohibited.

3.
Transit easement/shelter offered.

4.
Solid waste hours of operation limited.

5.
Traffic calming measures on Northwood Drive offered.

6.
Minimum proximity of solid waste facilities to Northwood Drive specified.

7.
Light fixture design and height specified.

8.
Street protective yard width and plantings on Northwood Drive specified.

9.
Minimum and maximum fenestration on east façade specified.

10.
Ground-mounted lighting of building prohibited.

11.
Maximum square footage for non-residential uses specified.

12.
Allocation covenant for non-residential square footage required.

13.
Transition yard width, fence, and plantings along east lot line specified.

14.
Maximum building height within 170 feet of east lot line specified.

Planner Hill pointed out the first 50 feet on the eastern edge of the property are conditioned for R‑4 use only; there would be 
qualifications about where transition zones would occur in this case.

The Future Land Use Map (FLUM) designates this site as Low Density Residential and any office uses are inconsistent with that concept.  The Urban Form Map (UFM) designates Six Forks Road as a Transit Emphasis Corridor and the proposed transit easement is consistent with that.  There is a mixed consistency with regard to the Comprehensive Plan.  In the main, the pertinent Comprehensive Plan policies are consistent.  The inconsistent policy is Policy LU 1.2 – Future Land Use Map and Zoning Consistency.  The two outstanding issues are (1) staff comments on amended zoning conditions, and (2) sewer and fire flow matters may need to be addressed upon development.  Two of the main points of discussion of staff's comments were Conditions 2 and 5.  Condition 2 prohibits access to Six Forks Road.  While there is topography in the area to take into consideration, the Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) provides that access cannot be limited.  Staff recommends that Condition 2 be deleted.  Condition 5 pledges traffic calming measures on Northwood Drive.  The City has a traffic calming policy and process and Northwood Drive is on the list; therefore, staff recommends deleting Condition 5.  The Planning Commission recommended approval of the rezoning request by a vote of 5-2.  The vote at the June 15, 2015 Midtown CAC was six in favor and 11 against.

Senior Planning Engineering/Transportation Todd Delk reiterated that the UDO does not allow a condition that would prohibit access onto Six Forks Road.  That condition will probably be likely by the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) upon review of the site plan, anyway.  Staff will be looking at access to the site; currently, it would be from Northwood Drive.  A lot of the discussion at the Council meeting concerned the possibility of cross access easements.  Cross access easements would have to be accomplished through private agreements with the neighboring properties outside of the zoning case.  If NCDOT does not allow a driveway permit on Six Forks Road and the neighboring properties would not allow cross access to either the driveway or the pedestrian access signal at Capital Towers, the only access is to Northwood Drive.  With regard to traffic calming Condition 5, Planning staff has been working with the applicant and Public Works staff to create a condition that meets the neighborhood's desire for traffic calming on the street while fitting within the City's process.  Northwood is number 28 on the traffic calming list.  Staff and the applicant are close to determining such a condition that would work for this case and future cases.

Mr. Gaylord said he foresees this coming up again, probably in reverse order.  It would be good to be able to add streets to the traffic calming list through the petition process as part of the rezoning process.  Ms. Crowder agreed but cautioned against bumping another street off the list for which residents have been waiting a long time for traffic calming.  Engineer Delk assured her staff would find a way for the traffic calming to be funded in its entirety by the applicant so as not to take away from the funding for the other streets on the prioritized traffic calming list that would be publicly funded.  There is an issue of equity involved in the traffic calming process.  The City does not want to pit neighborhoods against one another.  The City also wants to ensure there is a connection to the development and the project we are talking about.

Ms. Crowder pointed out the difficult of turning when traveling on these roads.  In relation to this property, she asked where the next driveway is that comes out onto Six Forks Road, whether a driver was turning north or south.  She does not think it would be possible to turn south onto Six Forks Road.  Engineer Delk responded the driveways south and across the street are for the two large church properties.  On the same side of Six Forks Road as the subject property and to the south, Capital Towers has a pedestrian signal onto Six Forks Road.  There is a total of four driveways in a very short space on Six Forks Road.  Engineer Delk said staff is just finishing the Six Forks Corridor Plan and hopes to present it to the City Council by the end of year.  The corridor plan has been very well received by the people who live along the corridor.  The plan looks at the widening of the road and other amenities that would go along this corridor.  The plan has developed a cross section for a six-lane road that includes a considerable amount of streetscape improvements for pedestrians and bicyclists, including an above the curb bike lane on either side of the street buffered away from the sidewalks.  The current required right-of-way for this corridor is 126 feet to meet the new cross section per the UDO.  If the corridor plan is adopted as proposed, that cross section goes to 138 feet to accommodate all the things the community wants on that corridor.  That is a consideration for the right-of-way dedications that might be along the front of this property, as well as bike lanes and sidewalks of substantial width.  Adding more driveways interferes with that.  Ms. Crowder said she noticed in the conditions that the applicant is not asking for a driveway out of the site, and asked if NCDOT may require one.  Engineer Delk said NCDOT would not require one, but there is a possibility NCDOT would say it does not want access off Six Forks Road, either, and would deny a permit if one was requested.  The language in the condition is in the spirit of what the City wants, but it cannot be included in the zoning conditions at this time.  Even if cross access is granted, he suggests the City may want an access provided to Northwood Drive as well.  Mr. Gaylord asked what right-of-way profile is being dedicated, and Engineer Delk responded 30 feet right now and an additional seven or eight feet on top of that.

Michael Birch, Esq., Morningstar Law Group, 630 Davis Drive – Suite 200, Morrisville, NC  27560-6849 – Attorney Birch represents the applicant in this matter.  He distributed copies of revised conditions dated and signed August 25, soon after the Planning Commission meeting.  The Planning Commission recommended approval of the rezoning subject to technical corrections to address the staff comments listed in the staff report in the Commission's certified recommendation.  These revised conditions were provided to staff on August 25 but could not be considered because they came between the Planning Commission action and the September 1 City Council meeting.  Attorney Birch said with the exception of comments regarding Conditions 2 and 5, staff's comments have been addressed through the revised conditions.  The outstanding staff comments pertain to Condition 2 – site access and Condition 5 – neighborhood traffic management.  They have reviewed the draft language from staff, made a couple of comments related to timing of when the petition to Council would be made to initiate the process, when they would need to post a security instrument, and the date by which those improvements would need to be done.  The applicant and staff are close to resolving comments on Condition 5.  With regard to Condition 2, the Committee will see a revision stating "In the event text change TC-8-15 is adopted, there shall be no driveway access point along the properties' frontage along the Six Forks Road public right-of-way."  (Clerk's Note:  Italics added to indicate new language.)  This text change has made its way through the Planning Commission and the Commission's recommendation will be presented to the City Council next Tuesday, at which time Council may refer it to Committee or authorize a public hearing.  This is the text change that has been requested and worked on since April and would allow a restriction on site access.  Given the number of existing driveways nearby and the grade of the property, they do not anticipate access onto Six Forks Road.  Attorney Birch offered the following additional information with the assistance of a PowerPoint presentation.

Rezoning Request

●
+/- 1.58 acres

●
Currently zoned R-4 with single-family homes

●
Request for OX-3-PL Conditional Use


♦
Office Mixed Use


♦
Maximum height of three stories


♦
Parking Limited frontage type

●
Conditions address potential impacts

●
Request is reasonable and in the public interest

Attorney Birch stated Parking Limited is consistent with the Urban Form Map, bringing the building closer to the road.  Using slides of aerial and ground views, Attorney Birch noted heights in the area.  The office condos sit above the subject site.  They are up the hill and peer into the back yards of the people who live on the south side of Northwood Drive.  Photos showed how close the existing houses are to Six Forks Road.  The right-of-way line is at the back of the curb.  The anticipated right-of-way just under the 126-foot wide cross section comes up to the front steps.  An additional six feet to accomplish the Six Forks Corridor Plan cross section brings the right-of-way line to the front door, if not inside, of the house.  Other photos showed the existing grade from Six Forks Road.  From a transit standpoint, the applicant's conditions require dedication of a transit easement and construction of a shelter.  A slide of the Wake County Transit Alternatives showed the Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Ridership Alternative and the BRT Coverage Alternative, and stated Six Forks Road is designated for enhanced bus service, i.e., it is designated a "Premium Service Corridor" in the Short Range Transit Plan.  Slides illustrated the Six Forks Road right-of-way impact.
Six Forks Corridor Study
●
Lots identified as one of limited set of lots on the corridor that have direct access to Six Forks Road, with side street access

●
Residences in this section will have an average setback of 10 feet from the proposed cross section and have an average lot depth of 200 feet

●
Lots identified as potential redevelopment opportunities

Two slides showed the proximity of the subject site to North Hills; it is approximately a nine-minute walk.  The next slide summarized the proposed conditions.  Attorney Birch stated the conditions are aimed at mitigating the impacts of a commercial use in this area and respond to the comments they have heard during the 15 months they have been in this process since filing the rezoning request in June 2014.

Conditions
●
Uses


♦
Prohibit incompatible uses, such as eating establishments and retail sales

●
Noise

♦
Limit dumpster service hours (7 AM – 7 PM) and dumpster location (75' from Northwood Drive)

●
Lighting

♦
Limit height of pole-mounted lighting (20') and require full cut-off design
♦
Prohibit ground-mounted flood lamps

●
Traffic

♦
Install traffic calming measures on Northwood Drive

♦
Limit non-residential development to 30,000 sf

♦
Transit easement and shelter

●
Building Compatibility/Transitions

♦
Limit windows/doors on building elevations facing Northwood Drive and neighborhood

♦
Limit building height as site slopes down from Six Forks Road toward neighborhood

♦
Evergreen screen along Northwood Drive to screen building and parking lot

♦
Limit easternmost portion of property to R-4/single family use

Attorney Birch stated a single family house on the easternmost portion of the property will provide an additional measure of transition.  They have provided for a transition between the office use and that residential use even within the properties subject to the rezoning.

Conclusion

●
Lots no longer appropriate for single family use


♦
Comprehensive Plan policies encourage redevelopment

♦
Six Forks Corridor study identifies as redevelopment opportunity

●
Rezoning permits uses compatible with surrounding development

♦
Comprehensive Plan identifies office use as appropriate transition between thoroughfare and neighborhood

♦
Immediately adjacent to office uses, across from institutional uses

●
Consistent with Urban Form Map

♦
Parking Limited frontage and building height maximum

●
Implements vision for transit service along Six Forks corridor

●
Conditions address potential impacts of development

♦
Noise, light, traffic, and building

●
Consistent with key Comprehensive Plan policies

♦
Density transitions, buffering requirements, bus stop dedication, enhanced rider amenities, corridor development, single family lots on thoroughfares, frontage

Chairman Stephenson said he had been talking with staff before the meeting and there was a comment made about the process for reviewing and updating amended conditions.  Planning and Zoning Administrator Travis Crane explained Attorney Birch submitted conditions that were revised after the Planning Commission meeting.  A public hearing has not been scheduled for this rezoning request, which means conditions can be altered to be either more restrictive or less restrictive.  There is no clock ticking right now with regard to the time for changing conditions.  It would be appropriate to continue to review the conditions now.  The new conditions submitted at this meeting cannot be accepted, but staff would be happy to work with the applicant to refine and finalize the conditions before the public hearing is set.  Staff would prefer to discuss and review the existing conditions and any others that might be brought forth today.  Attorney Birch said he knows they will have a change to the traffic management condition and he is comfortable with where they are heading on that.  If additional conditions are offered, he hopes everyone will have a common understanding of what those conditions would be.  Hopefully this item would be reported out by the Committee on September 15.  The applicant and staff will continue to work on the conditions and when they are comfortable with them, he hopes the public hearing can be scheduled by the Council next Tuesday.  P&Z Administrator Crane said that comes down to the comfort level of the Committee.  Officially, the Committee will be voting on the conditions that are in today's agenda packet.  If the Committee would like to offer further guidance on refining those conditions before they get back to the Council table, that's fine.

Steve Andrew, 409 Northwood Drive, Raleigh, NC 27609-5240 – Ms. Crowder received a text message from Mr. Andrew at this point in the meeting and she summarized it for the record.  Mr. Andrew stated this rezoning process has happened four or five times before and was denied for numerous reasons.  To his recollection, the case was usually denied because of stormwater.  His house does not flood, but he is concerned about the houses around him that do tend to flood.

Attorney Birch showed a map of the storm drainage system in the area.  He pointed out the three subject lots and said there is no stormwater detention on them currently.  The system is collecting stormwater runoff from Six Forks Road and Northwood Drive and he indicated where it is collected and runs through the pipes.  Attorney Birch stated they have spoken with Mr. Homan and Mr. Davis who own lots on Northfield Drive (he indicated the lots on the map).  Mr. Homan and Mr. Davis provided comment at the Planning Commission meeting and the Midtown CAC meeting about the stormwater issues they are experiencing from the North Fork office condos and whether or not that BMP (best management practice) device is functioning properly.  Any redevelopment on the subject properties would require stormwater retention on site.  The applicant would offer an additional condition to detain stormwater to the 25-year storm event.
Ms. Crowder asked if the applicant had received a lot of feedback from residents about stormwater issues.  Attorney Birch replied pictures were shown at the CAC and Planning Commission meetings that had been taken during a hurricane event seven to 10 years ago.  Given the elevation of the homes in the area, there are natural reasons why they experienced what they experienced.  Chairman Stephenson asked if staff had an opinion regarding whether the stormwater concerns expressed by the neighbors are caused by the adjacent office park and if there would be additional runoff from the proposed development.  Planner Hill replied that in terms of the existing conditions on the site, that would merit further exploration.  Sufficiency of stormwater detention to the 25-year storm event will require more scrutiny and will be part of the conversation with Stormwater staff going forward if that condition is offered.
Susan Donn, 512 Northwood Drive, Raleigh, NC 27609-5243 – Ms. Donn stated she lives across the street from the subject property.  Councilor Wayne Maiorano is her district representative.  When she called his office yesterday, his staff person told her specifically that she would not be allowed to speak today, even though she had intended to prepare a statement.  Ms. Donn talked about stormwater runoff and said if a 30,000 square foot building with 70 parking spaces is built on the subject property, it will change the way the land drains.  The existing building on the property is a house with rundown landscaping.  The gentlemen who live at the end of Northfield Drive have pictures showing runoff from a 1-inch per hour rain, not just a hurricane event.  They have big drainage issues.  Ms. Donn is very pleased to hear Attorney Birch say the applicant is willing to add a condition about detaining stormwater to the 25-year storm event, but she would want to see that before she can feel good about this proposal.  She stated her neighborhood has covenants from 1958 and 50% + 1 have not signed to relieve the applicant from the restrictions of their covenants.  The covenants state the properties in the neighborhood are to be zoned R-4 and they call for one-story houses.  She showed a copy of the covenants and the original plat of the Northwood Subdivision to the Deputy City Attorney.  Ms. Donn said a large project would create too much stormwater runoff and too much traffic.  If traffic comes down Northwood Drive, it will create a danger; the road is 26 feet wide.  One of the slides shown earlier illustrated street interconnectivity in the area.  Traffic would go from Northwood Drive to Lakemont Drive to Rowan Street, past Carroll Middle School, to exit onto Six Forks Road.  The subject site is 1.1 miles from the school if these roads are traveled and there are many curves and blind spots in the roads.  A lot of children walk home from Carroll Middle School, which is why increased traffic would create a danger.  As the crow flies, it is only four-tenths of a mile from the subject property to the exit onto Six Forks just past the school.  Ms. Donn pointed out the lot next to the subject property where the single family residence would be has been sold to the developer and she does not know what they plan to do with it.  She feels the applicant was a little disingenuous regarding that transaction.  With regard to speed humps, Ms. Donn said the City put out new measurement devices the day before yesterday and she thinks this makes sense.  Her last comment was about cross access.  She and her neighbors have found the name of the Capital Towers management company.  She has spoken to people about having access to the light south of Capital Towers that is triggered by pedestrians, and is suggesting it be triggered by cars going over it.  There is also some interest among the North Fork office condos.  People really want that cross access.

Chairman Stephenson asked Ms. Donn for whose benefit is she interested in improvements for cross access.  Ms. Donn replied for the residents, so all the cars don't go out on Northwood Drive.  She also does not want the cars winding through neighborhood because they cannot make a left turn out onto Six Forks Road.  Ms. Donn said the Six Forks Corridor Study sees this site as a potential for redevelopment, but she is concerned with the size and scope of development.  She keeps taking pictures of Legacy Homes further south on Six Forks Road, and said that is the type of development they envision for this area.
Deputy City Attorney Ira Botvinick stated the City's involvement in neighborhood restrictive covenants is none, as always.  They are private agreements and co-exist with the City's zoning regulations.  Landowners with covenants must obey both the covenants and City regulations.
Attorney Birch addressed the ownership of the adjacent lot.  The lot was under contract by the developer and has been for eight months.  That information was announced and discussed at multiple CAC meetings, who it was under contract with and what the potential use of that property would be.  The developer did not close on the property.  He assigned the contract to his in-laws, who purchased the property and would like to build their home there.  Attorney Birch stated they were very open about this with the CAC.  No rezoning is anticipated for this parcel.
Attorney Birch addressed cross access.  There is currently on record an offer of cross access from North Fork office condos in favor of Capital Towers that has not been accepted or reciprocated.  It was a condition of the development of the North Fork office condos.  The UDO requires offers of cross access in favor of those along the same block face.  The applicant would take that to mean the North Fork office center and Capital Towers, at a minimum.  The light at Capital Towers stops northbound and southbound bound traffic to let pedestrians cross Six Forks Road.  It does not regulate traffic in and out of the church or Capital Towers; there are no signals facing those driveways.  Even if the applicant obtains cross access down to the light, it would require him to work with NCDOT to add phases to that light, which the applicant sees as a benefit to the project.  They are very much in favor of cross access with Capital Towers and are motivated to work with NCDOT to increase the phasing of that light.

Ms. Crowder asked if the applicant would have to add a condition about obtaining an agreement with NCDOT regarding that light.  Attorney Birch explained that from a base UDO standpoint, the applicant must record offers of cross access in favor of, at a minimum, North Fork office condos and Capital Towers.  Their acceptance of those offers of cross access and NCDOT's willingness to change the phasing of that light is outside of their control, but it is a benefit to the redevelopment of these properties to have access to a traffic signal.  If they don't get that access, a portion of the traffic will go onto Northwood Drive.  Most likely, the PM peak traffic that would want to go south on Six Forks Road.  Their peak PM traffic is at the 58 trips mark.  One would assume a portion of that would head north.  Assuming half of that traffic would travel on Northwood Drive is the reason the applicant has committed to doing the traffic management improvements, to address that impact of the project.  They have heard one of the impediments to cross access is that improvements must be made to the Capital Towers lot and North Fork office condos lot to make the connections.  The applicant is willing to add a zoning condition stating they will record offers of cross access in favor of those two properties pursuant to the terms of the UDO and will commit a minimum of $5,000 to make off-site improvements on private property.

With regard to traffic traveling from the site onto Northwood Drive to Lakemont Drive to Rowan Street to exit onto Six Forks Road and travel south, Ms. Crowder asked if there are sidewalks on any of these streets.  Attorney Birch replied there are sidewalks on Rowan Street only.  The speed limit on these streets is 25 mph.  The speed provided in the study for the neighborhood traffic management program was 29 mph.  Volume, not speed, was the subject of study.  He believes a lot of that can be attributed to people using the area as a drop-off for Carroll Middle School.  Recent changes have been applied this school year and that should help with the volume.  For example, there is now a crossing guard at Camelot Drive and Rowan Street.  The applicant is in discussions with Transportation staff about traffic management.  Attorney Birch reiterated the two conditions they offered today are (1) increased detention to the 25-year storm event, and (2) offers of cross access to at least the North Fork office condos and Capital Towers and as part of that offer, commitment to a minimum of $5,000 to make off-site improvements on the North Fork and Capital Towers sites to effectuate cross access.
Chairman Stephenson wanted more discussion about the applicant limiting the easternmost 50 feet of the three parcels to R-4 use only.  That could be achieved in a couple of different ways.  One way would be to ask for a variance to the UDO transition rules which would require the A, B, and C transition zones.  Another way would be to ask for separate RX-3 zoning in that 50 feet, which would eliminate the B and C zones but maintain the A zone.  Attorney Birch explained these options would not be required under the old zoning code because the transitions were use-based, but now transitions are district-based regardless of the use.  The applicant is open to either approach.
Chairman Stephenson asked for staff's initial opinion on these approaches.  P&Z Administrator Crane replied that given the two options, staff generally does not favor zoning conditions that would require a future variance.  Variances have strict standards for approval that are granted by the Board of Adjustment and he does not know if the Board would find favor in that type of request or not.  If the goal for the second option is to allow for construction of a single family house on the easternmost part of the lot, that option would address the issue of negating a very wide transition area.

Chairman Stephenson asked if there would need to be additional use limitations on RX-3, and if staff has a preference about the property being recombined and then resubdivided versus being split-zoned.  P&Z Administrator Crane responded if you want to gain greater certainty as to what is constructed on that lot, use restrictions could be entertained.  Chairman Stephenson said if the desire is to limit it to a single family dwelling, a simple condition could be offered to limit the use of the property to single family living.  Chairman Stephenson asked about the second part of his question and Mr. Crane responded all of those things are possible.  There are split-zoned properties all over the City today.  It is something staff generally does not favor, but they understand there are times when the utility of split-zoning a property solves a particular need.
Attorney Birch pointed out the applicant is keeping the current condition limiting that property to R-4 uses so changing the district would not alter that.  By zoning the eastern portion of that lot to RX-3, they would not have a 50' no-build on that property.  As to the recombination/subdivision, to develop that for a single family home, they would have to create that separate lot which they anticipate being the 50' wide RX-3 lot.  Chairman Stephenson said in the A transition zone, there are Types 1, 2, and 3 which have different types of walls, trees, shrubs, etc.  He asked Mr. Birch if he knew which one the applicant would use, and Attorney Birch replied he did not.  When the house is constructed, people will know what the transition is.  They have a transition off of that area toward the office built into the conditions.  They will be adjacent to another single family home on that side.  Chairman Stephenson said the point he is trying to make is that going for the narrow transition may result in a big wall between the two single family homes.  Attorney Birch replied there is a variance option to that as well.
Patrick Martin, 300 Foxhall Street, Raleigh, NC 27609-5604 – Mr. Martin is Chair of the Midtown CAC and said this has been an exciting issue.  They have had many CAC meetings.  The developer has been working as hard as possible to respond to the neighborhood concerns and the neighbors have been working as hard as possible to educate themselves and articulate intelligent positions that are good for the community including the developer.  Mr. Martin said the issue is not as contentious as it may have sounded.  The developer is willing to make adjustments to the appearance of the building so the neighbors are not flooded with light and with big windows that overlook their yards, and he is willing to do a lot to address stormwater runoff.  Stormwater runoff and traffic are the two main concerns of the neighborhood.  This entire area is rejuvenating.  Young families are moving into the North Hills and Lakemont areas while baby boomers and empty-nesters are moving out.  Mr. Martin said it is not feasible to turn left onto Six Forks Road from Northwood Drive, even though it is permitted, because Six Forks Road goes uphill and curves at the same time there so you can't see the traffic zooming up.  However, he asked, who wants to divert the traffic down Northwood, down Lakemont, and down Rowan?  You're just pushing the problem to a different part of the neighborhood.  The ideal solution is to turn the pedestrian light in front of Capital Towers into a regular traffic light and get the cross access from the building the developer wants to build.  There will be moderate traffic on this property, as there is on the Capital Towers and North Fork office condos properties.  Six Forks Road can handle moderate traffic from the driveways of these three properties.  Mr. Martin said don't put the driveway cut on Northwood Drive; change the pedestrian light to a regular traffic light.  They had large turnouts at the many CAC meetings concerning this project.  The CAC voted against this rezoning request only because of this traffic and cross access situation.  They want the pedestrian light at Capital Towers to be a regular traffic light so traffic can go out to Six Forks Road.  Mr. Martin said the Midtown CAC could be in favor of the rezoning request if the right action is taken.
Chairman Stephenson asked if changing the signal light is part of the Six Forks Corridor Plan.   Transportation Planning Manager Eric Lamb replied it is not.  It was looked at in the context of signal spacing all the way up and down Six Forks Road, but it is recommended to be maintained as a pedestrian signal because there are transit stops on both sides of street and because of the community around Capital Towers.  The plan is to widen Six Forks Road to six lanes, maintain the pedestrian signal, and build upon existing transit bases.  The plan is still in draft form but has been received well by the community.  Mr. Lamb pointed out that a driver who wants to travel southbound on Six Forks Road can exit the subject parcel and turn right onto Northwood Drive, then go through the neighborhood and turn left onto Six Forks Road from Rowan Street, or turn right onto Six Forks Road and make a U-turn at the next intersection.  The improvements recommended in the corridor plan fall into the next transportation bond, so it will be quite a while before they are made.
Chairman Stephenson asked if staff had enough direction regarding the changes to the conditions the Committee would like to see.  Attorney Birch summarized what he understood them to be:    (1) rezone the easternmost portion (50 feet) of the property to RX-3; (2) revise Condition 5 regarding neighborhood traffic management; (3) add condition to detain stormwater on the property to the 25-year storm event; (4) add condition for offers of cross access with a provision that includes a minimum contribution of $5,000 toward off-site improvements to facilitate cross access.  P&Z Administrator Crane added the changes are clear to staff.  Referring to the July 31 conditions that were in the agenda packet, he pointed out that staff has cited several clarifications that need to be made before the case goes to public hearing.  Attorney Birch responded they have already been addressed in the August 25 conditions.

Mr. Gaylord commented it is obvious a lot of work has been done on this case and he appreciates what everyone has done.  Even though this rezoning is not in his district, he would be happy to reach out to NCDOT to see what he can do to nudge forward the issue of the signal at Capital Towers.  Mr. Gaylord moved to approve the rezoning request with the conditions laid out today, including those listed by Attorney Birch and with the understanding Attorney Birch will address/comply with staff's comments in the Certified Recommendation.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Weeks.
Ms. Crowder stated she appreciates all the work Mr. Birch has done with the neighbors and all the work the neighbors have done to try and make this rezoning happen.  There is still a little pain for her with regard to traffic in that it is not within the Council's power to achieve the traffic light at Capital Towers.  She is concerned about pushing traffic through the neighborhood, but she will still support the motion.  A roll call vote resulted in all Committee members voting in the affirmative.  Chairman Stephenson ruled the motion adopted on a vote of 4-0.
Item #13-16 – TC-4-15 – Development Standards and Nonconformities – Limited Use
The following information was contained in the agenda packet:

This is a text change to multiple sections within the Unified Development Ordinance (UDO).  The text change was authorized by the City Council in 2014 along with a number of other identified amendments proposed by staff.


The text change affects two general sections:  development standards in Chapters 1, 2, and 3 and nonconformities in Chapter 10.  The bulk of the changes occur in Chapter 10.  These changes are intended to address buildings in existence when a frontage is applied.

Chairman Stephenson stated some Council members committed to an event starting at 5:30 p.m. and staff members are attending as well.  The Committee is losing its quorum and therefore this item will not be discussed today.  He asked the audience members if there would be any extreme hardship for them as a result.
David York, Esq., Smith Moore Leatherwood LLP, Two Hannover Square – Suite 2800, Raleigh, NC 27601-2943 – Attorney York said there would only be a hardship if the Council starts imposing frontages under the UDO remapping process prior to this text change moving forward.

Chairman Stephenson said at yesterday's UDO work session, staff proposed holding work sessions through November.  He hopes to address this text change at the next Comprehensive Planning Committee meeting.  Attorney York noted this text change was promised to every property owner that came up to the Planning Commission when it was reviewing the remapping and said s/he had a problem with this frontage.  The Planning Commission told them not to worry; there is a text change underway to address their concerns.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Comprehensive Planning Committee, Chairman Stephenson announced the meeting adjourned at 5:28 p.m.

Leslie H. Eldredge

Deputy City Clerk
PAGE  
2

